9/11 PDP Releases Third Report Card

The 9/11 Public Discourse Project released its third report card on the status of its recommendations Monday, giving the government low marks for securing nuclear materials abroad and alleging the detainee abuse scandals have turned more Muslims against the U.S.  The former 9/11 Commissioners did praise the government for attempting to eliminate some of the roots of terrorist activity by fighting terrorism financing and integrating the Arab and Muslim world into the global trading system.  However, the third report card, like the first two, is largely critical of both the Bush Administration and Congress, according to a Reuters article http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/911_PDP/article_002206.php
The Commissioner’s also stated that the government was not doing enough to keep nuclear, biological and chemical weapons out of terrorists’ hands.  They cited a an agreement reached last February by Bush and Russian President Vladimir Putin to secure nuclear warheads and material as a step in the right direction, but noted that much remains to be done to secure loose enriched uranium and tactical nuclear weapons, which can easily be transported. “Preventing terrorists from gaining access to weapons of mass destruction must be elevated above all other problems of national security [because] it represents the greatest threat to the American people," the PDP members are quoted in an Associated Press article. http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/911_PDP/article_002205.php
The other main issue on Monday was the international political fallout from detainee abuse scandals at Abu Ghraib prison in Iraq, the Guantanamo detention camp, and at secret sites around the globe.  The Commissioners expressed concern that aggressive interrogation methods undermine America’s reputation as a moral leader and potentially breed increased anti-American extremism and terrorism. "The United States must define itself in the Islamic world," said commission co-chairman Lee Hamilton, as quoted in a USA Today article.  Otherwise, "the extremists will gladly do the job for us."  http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/911_PDP/article_002209.php
Click for a summary of the PDP’s third report card http://www.9-11pdp.org/press/2005-10-20_report.pdf
and read statements from Commission Chair Tom Kean and Vice Chair Lee Hamilton http://www.9-11pdp.org/press/2005-10-20_remarks.pdf on the PDP website. http://www.9-11pdp.org/
**WEEKLY ACTION ALERT**

New York Loses Money for 9/11 First Responders
$125 million budgeted for the mental and physical heath needs of first responders at Ground Zero have been taken back by Congress.  The money was originally requested by President Bush in 2002 as part of a $20 billion recovery package, but Bush asked Congress to take the balance of $125 million back this year because it has yet to be spent.  The money will be used to plug holes in the Health and Human Services Department budget for fiscal year 2006.  

VOICES believes it is unconscionable to short-change the brave rescue and recovery workers who selflessly answered the call on 9/11.  They put themselves in harm’s way to help others and deserve support in their own time of need.  We know from experience that 9/11 first responders are still suffering significant mental and physical trauma from their experiences.  Many of these problems are chronic and require ongoing care.  The last-ditch effort of a bipartisan coalition of New York Congressional representatives was unable to protect the money, but they have promised not to give up entirely.  "We will try hard in the coming weeks, but ultimately Congress will have something of a black eye over this," Congressman Vito Fossella (R, NY) is quoted in an Associated Press article.  Fossella and other New York officials now hope to salvage the money for Ground Zero workers in an emergency spending measure expected later this year for Hurricane Katrina recovery.  
VOICES believes this money belongs the recovery workers, and urges you to make your voice heard.  Contact the New York delegation to support their efforts, and contact President Bush and House Speaker Dennis Hastert to register your disapproval of this short-sighted and unfair budget cut.  
Privacy and Civil Liberties Oversight Board takes a step forward

VOICES believes a strong, independent Civil Liberties Oversight board is necessary in an age of expanded government powers for intelligence gathering and counter-terrorism.  The Board was recommended by the 9/11 Commission and created by the Intelligence Reform and terrorism Prevention Act of 2004.  However, it took until late September for President Bush to nominate lawyers Carol Dinkins for Board Chair and Alan Raul for Vice-Chair, pending Senate confirmation.  The Board took a tentative step forward last Tuesday when Dinkins and Raul were granted a hearing by the Senate Judiciary Committee. A statement by Senator Patrick Leahy released in advance of Tuesday’s hearing provides information on the Board’s history as well as the Senator’s concerns with both the structure of the Board and Bush’s nominees.  
We are pleased that the Board seems to be moving forward, but VOICES still has grave reservation that it will not be effective in it’s vital role (click here for more information on VOICES concerns).  First, both Raul and Dinkins will keep their jobs in high-powered law firms, with a part-time commitment to the Board, and Dinkins will commute from Houston, Texas to chair it. Also, it is unclear how much power the Board will have, and whether it will be able to compel government officials to testify about alleged abuses.  It will also have to work with a limited $1.5 million budget.  Dinkins admitted last Tuesday that starting a new oversight agency “will be quite a challenge,” according to a cnet.com article covering the hearing.  
VOICES concerns with Privacy and Civil Liberties Oversight board as proposed: 

(Expand)
First, being a member of the Board is a part time job.  President Bush’s nominee for Vice-Chair, Alan Raul will “serve on the Board in a part-time capacity, and will continue his practice as a partner in the firm,” according to the website of Sidley Austin Brown and Wood, the where he works.  His nominee to Chair the Board, Carol Dinkins, will be commuting from her law firm in Houston.  We think the Board is too important to be squeezed into a high-powered lawyer’s schedule.  

Second, the structure and membership of the board should be independent, but neither actually is.  The Board is also a part of the executive branch, and not fully independent.  The nominees both have resumes long on legal service to the White House and short on civil liberties experience. Both worked in the Reagan administration, Raul as assistant counsel and Dinkins as Deputy Attorney General.  Dinkins, who according to her website is a specialist in environmental and natural resource law, served President Bush as Chair of a conservation task force when he was Governor of Texas.  

Third, the Board has been appropriated a paltry $1.5 million dollars to begin operations, and that level was only reached after Congress doubled the President’s original $750,000 request.  According to a White House press release, this year President Bush requested $3.13 billion to fund the Justice Department’s strategic goal of preventing terrorism and promoting the nation’s security. Though we believe this is money well spent, it is clear that preserving Civil Liberties is an afterthought at this level of funding.  We will also have to wait for Dinkins and Raul to be confirmed by the Senate for preliminary work, such as finding office space and hiring a staff, to begin.    
